The Uniting Church in Australia

Synod of Queensland

Synod Ecumenical Relations Committee

Report of Meeting July 27th 2006

WELCOME & OPENING PRAYERS:

The Moderator, Revd David Pitman, led us in prayer from Uniting in 
Worship 1, page 613. It is appended to this Report. It has also been included 
in the Uniting in Worship 2 CD Rom. 
PRESENT:


Revds David Pitman, Graham Beattie, Anne Hulbert, Ray Richmond, Paul Walton, George Barnes, Tim Hodgson, Andrew Gunton, Don Whebell.
APOLOGIES:
David Ellis, Jen Lynn, Dorothy Demack, Lyn Burden, Rob Leivesley, David Busch.
CONGRATULATIONS: to Revds Tim Hodgson and Sue Page on their recent Wedding.

NOTE: 
· Dorothy and Alan Demack had just returned from the meeting of the World Methodist Conference in Korea. Dorothy rang from Rockhampton on the morning of our meeting to give her apology and also an account of the WMC meeting. Among the highlights was the signing of a Joint Declaration on Justification signed by the WMC and the Roman Catholic Church. We agreed that we allocate some time at the next meeting for Dorothy to speak about the Conference.

.
BUSINESS ARISING from the June 1st Meeting:
1. WCC Statement: “Called to be the One Church”

At our June meeting we agreed that the questions on pp 5-6 of the WCC Statement be discussed as the priority for this meeting and combined responses forwarded to CUWG The focus is on ‘church’ as denomination in these questions. E-mails were sent to our mailing lists [which include Presbyteries] asking for responses to be sent to us in time for this meeting. At the time of compiling this Agenda, no responses have been received. 
The WCC Statement was placed on our website.
I sent three items by e-mail to SERC members – comments by D’Arcy Wood, Rob Gallacher and David Busch as useful resources for our discussion.
Our discussion focussed on the ten questions at the end of the paper and our comments will be sent to the CUWG in time for their September meeting.
COMMENTS ON THE STATEMENT’S QUESTIONS:
14. Towards the goal of full visible unity the churches are called to address recurrent matters in fresh, more pointed ways. Among the questions to be addressed continually by the churches are these:

a. To what extent can your church discern the faithful expression of the apostolic faith in its own life, prayer, and witness and in that of other churches?
· In reference to II.5 of the WCC Statement, we noted that there is a significant shift in speaking of the ‘apostolic faith’ from that found in the WCC’s Baptism Eucharist and Ministry [1982] which spoke of the ‘ordered succession’ of ministry. This is a significant change of emphasis and is consistent with the Basis of Union of the Uniting Church.
· The connection with the Basis of Union is an important part of our response to the Statement. There is a consequent link with the way the apostolic faith is liturgically expressed in Uniting in Worship. That link was expressed in the prayer from Uniting in Worship with which our meeting commenced.  That prayer is appended to the Report in our meeting. Our response to the first part of the question is that we see in the Uniting Church’s Basis of Union a faithful expression of the apostolic faith in our own church, as it ‘lives and works within the faith and unity of the One Holy Catholic and Apostolic Church’  [Basis of Union, para1].
· We discern in other churches a similar connectedness with the apostolic mission in the language and liturgical shape that we use in common with them.
· There is an impetus to new missional developments through the Queensland Synod’s Vision for Mission mandate and process. Along the way, we have been aware of a tension between the imperative of the ‘apostolic mission’ and the demands of organisational life in the church. We need to continually seek the mind of God.
b. Where does your church perceive fidelity to Christ in the faith and life of other churches?

· This has been an important implication of the 2004 Covenanting process. We noted that in this connection, Rockhampton Churches Together has produced a Study Kit to encourage local ecumenical gatherings to explore the Covenanting process and its implications for them. It can be said that a major aim of this kit – and others in the Christians in Dialogue series – is to enable people to ‘perceive fidelity to Christ’ in each others’ faith and life.
·   Along with that, there is the permission-giving document, Being Church in Rural Queensland which has given impetus to such places as Stanley River Ecumenical Pastoral Council, which involves Anglican, Catholic, Lutheran and Uniting Church people in the region. Instances like this happen because the churches involved ‘perceive fidelity to Christ in the faith and life of other churches.’
· Mention should be made somewhere of the UCA Assembly’s Christian Unity Working Group’s website and its When Churches Want to Join  page, with its wide, rich array of stories, resources and approaches to establishing local ecumenical covenants.
· When the document uses the term ‘fidelity to Christ’, does this mean the words or example of Jesus? We affirm that Word and Deed belong necessarily together. Would expect that we would affirm this in common with other churches with whom we can identify. We see this reference as being to our shared perception of the Christ as Risen Lord, in our witnessing to and living out the values of the Reign of God.
c. Does your church recognize a common pattern of Christian initiation, grounded in baptism, in the life of other churches?

· Yes: the Agreed Statement on Baptism affirms this. So too does the Common Baptismal Certificate which we share with some other churches. We noted that the next version of it will include the Antiochian Orthodox, the Arminian Apostolic, the Romanian Orthodox churches and the Congregational Fellowship.
· Members acknowledged that there is some pain in the UCA in relation to some churches which do not recognise our theology and practice of Baptism. These are described as being in the Baptist, Churches of Christ and Pentecostal ways of being church. in their practice, the important feature is the necessity of faith as a precondition of Baptism, as contrasted to the practice of the UCA and others who share with us ‘a common practice of baptism’ where faith is grounded in the action of God’s grace.
· We engaged in some discussion of ‘naming ceremonies’ which are becoming more widely used by people who do not wish to have their children baptised and see this as a substitute. There have been instances where ministers have conducted such ceremonies. This can lead to pain for people who in their infancy were ‘named’ in such a Service – and are confused or hurt when as adults they seek Marriage in some churches that require that they produce a Baptismal Certificate. This speaks about a great need for education of people in the meaning of Baptism. Such education needs to be aware of ecumenical implications.
d. Why does your church believe that it is necessary, or permissible, or not possible to share the Lord’s Supper with those of other churches?

· We believe that it is necessary – and therefore permissible – to share the Lord’s Supper with those of other churches. The Basis of Union commits us to seeking the unity that is Christ’s gift and will for the Church – and this therefore means Eucharistic celebration together. We noted that there are several places in Uniting in Worship that pray for the realisation of one eucharistic fellowship.
· We endorse the WCC’s Statement’s affirmations that speak of the unity of the Church being the koinonia that calls us to a “…a common confession of the of the apostolic faith; a common sacramental life entered by the one baptism and celebrated together in the one eucharistic fellowship; a common life in which members and ministries are mutually recognised and reconciled; and a common mission witnessing to the gospel of God’s grace to all people and serving the whole creation” [I.2, quoting the WCC Canberra Statement of 1991.]
· Our membership of the National Council of Churches commits us to covenants with 15 churches, some of which call for seeking one eucharistic fellowship.
· Where it is not possible to share the Lord’s Supper with those of other churches, it has to be said that it is largely due to the inability of those churches to offer eucharistic hospitality to Uniting Church people, or to receive the Eucharist from those whose ordination is not recognised by their tradition.
· The comment was also made that we should be moving beyond the present situation in which some clergy in some of those churches do offer eucharistic hospitality to UCA people, in spite of the stance taken by their churches. We look rather for the day when the Eucharist can be shared openly by all as a matter of the apostolic faith that calls us together.
· We see the Eucharist as the high point of Christian worship and central to our celebration of the apostolic faith. We have a theological and liturgical imperative to share the Lord’s Supper with others.
e. In what ways is your church able to recognize the ordered ministries of other churches?

· We believe that the UCA recognises the ordered ministries of other churches wherever it possibly can.  We have a commitment to seek mutual recognition of the ministries of those churches with whom we are engaged in dialogues – and indeed, with other churches that are not members of the world, national or state ecumenical bodies. The Basis of Union commits us to this quest for mutual recognition as part of the ecumenical imperative which it affirms. Those affirmations are strongly stated also in Uniting in Worship.
· We acknowledged that there is a need for ongoing dialogue with the Anglican and Roman Catholic Churches in relation to our very different understandings of the Diaconate. It was noted that in the development of the dialogue document For The Sake of the Gospel, there was no consultation with Deacons. The language all three churches use about the Diaconate is very similar, but the practice quite different, eg., in relation to presiding at the celebration of the Eucharist and UC Deacons being in  a ministry of ‘equal standing’ with that of Minister of the Word.
· We acknowledged that the UCA does recognise ministers of other churches, but conditionally upon their doing some academic and formation work to ‘fit’ them for ministry in the UCA. There have sometimes been curious situations when ministers who have been ordained by prayer and the laying-on of hands in a church with which we have a ‘family’ link, such as the Methodist churches in the Pacific or the Church of South India. They are required to do further work until they are deemed to be suitable for recognition as Ministers of the Word in the UCA. They may exercise ministry ‘by invitation’.
· It will be interesting to see how the decisions of the 11th Assembly re the Specified Ministry of Pastor will develop. They will have stringent discipline in supervision and formation. There will also be the ecumenical question of how this ministry will develop in regard to the Dialogue the UCA is engaged in with other churches.
· How do we perceive and dialogue on ministry with people from Pentecostal churches? How do we talk to them? We have no process for recognising their ‘ordered’ ministry. Some who have approached the UCA enquiring about becoming ministers are required to go through the same process of discernment and theological education and formation as UCA lay people. There have been instances where AOG people have expressed great respect for the UCA, its history and witness. Some of them are in the process of enquiring about possibilities for training for one of the specified ministries of the UCA. 
· What do the Pentecostal churches make of the Called to be the One Church statement? That would be an interesting question to pursue. This question must be faced if we are to take ordination in the Church of God seriously.
·  There is also a need to pursue – again – the question of ‘What is Ordination?’ in terms of its context in the ministry of the One Holy Catholic and Apostolic Church rather than in the personal piety of one who believes he/she is called to ministry. Ordination has to be consistent with our understanding of Church and not the preserve of the Congregation, or just the personal piety of the person inquiring about the requirements for Ordination. .
· Other issues that occurred to us as have a bearing on ecumenical relationship in regard to ministry are: a)our perception of the ministry of Salvation Army Officers in situations where the spouse is accorded the same ministerial ‘rank’ as the commissioned Officer. And b) the implications for the various chaplaincies operated by the churches.
We affirmed that the above paragraphs a, b, and c
are the crux of the whole 

Called to be the One Church Statement. .

f. To what extent can your church share the spirituality of other churches?

· We noted that UCA people engage in this in several ways by participating in: the Taize Community, the Iona Community, Emmaus Walk/Cursillo and opportunities for ecumenical worship. It is worth noting the Queensland Christians in Dialogue study kits that have been produced since 1985 [as a response to the BEM Document] include resources for praying together as an important part of the program. The UCA is well placed to speak about its involvement in this area.
·  We noted too that there are some areas of spirituality that not all in the UCA are comfortable with. Three examples cited were Healing by laying-on of hands, Anointing and Exorcism.
g. How will your church stand with other churches to contend with problems such as social and political hegemonies, persecution, oppression, poverty, and violence?

h. To what extent does your church share with other churches in the apostolic mission?

· We can not separate g) from h) if we are to take a truly Biblical understanding of apostolic mission.
· There are several ways in which we stand with others churches through ecumenical 
social justice networks, national, regional and local ecumenical councils and 
programs such as Christian World Service.
· The question though, is often, But HOW do we do it? When an issue arises that calls for 
the churches to act ecumenically in word and deed, it often becomes difficult to 
gather the consensus view of, say, member-churches of a State ecumenical body. 
The best solution to that, we believe, is to work hard at reaching some agreed 
theological principles to use when the responses to situations are being framed.
· We believe that we do need to develop a shared approach to developing a well-
resourced 
and researched way of responding theologically to justice issues. 
· In any public activity, we need to avoid being ‘denominational’ – as if we are doing it to 
win followers to the UCA. Issues need a more holistic approach than a 
denominational one. Denominations don’t matter very much to most people any 
more – and that should help us to understand that ‘the world’ will acknowledge 
work that is done ecumenically more than denominationally.
· And sometimes, our churches are too focussed on their own internal agendas at the 
expense of all this – and often we are fighting battles on which the sun set ages 
ago.
i. To what extent can your church share with other churches in faith formation and theological education?


There are many ways in which this happens:
· The Brisbane College of Theology offers an ecumenical environment in which people of the Anglican, Catholic and Uniting Churches engage in theological education for the specified ministries of those churches. Specific faith-formation that is related to those churches still takes place in the denominational Colleges. Significantly, the BCT offers a wide range of courses for lay people and these attract a lot of people. 
· Coolamon College offers many theological education courses by distance education. Like BCT courses in which lay people may enrol, they are not restricted to Uniting Church members. 
· Faith formation programs that Uniting Church members engage in ecumenically have been mentioned earlier: The Iona Community, Taize Community events, Alpha, Emmaus Community/Cursillo, and Christians in Dialogue.
· Perhaps mention should be made of Barnabas Ministries. Although UCA-based, it works ecumenically with ministers in the areas of faith-formation in relation to issues of stress in ministry and provides resources for retreats. It is not limited to ministers of the UCA. 
j. How fully can your church share in prayer with other churches?

· For the UCA, there are no theological or liturgical impediments to sharing in prayer with other churches. The major difficulty arises with the Eucharistic question mentioned earlier. However, the UCA at all levels encourages people to seek to share as fully as possible in prayer with other churches.
In addressing these questions churches will be challenged to recognize areas for renewal in their own lives, and new opportunities to deepen relations with those of other traditions.

These responses will be forwarded to the Christian Working Group and to Queensland Churches Together. They will also be placed on our website as part of this Report.
2. Ongoing Conversation on Episkope: 

Because of the time we needed to commit to the discussion on the WCC Statement, we were unable to continue our conversation on Episkope of Points (iii) and (iv) in the Report of our June 1st 2006 meeting.

 At our next meeting, we will need to continue this discussion and also decide on the next steps we need to take with it.
3. Relations with other Faiths:
· We need to replace Andrew Gillies as Committee representative on the Assembly’s Reference Group on Relations with Other Faiths:
We agreed that an approach be made to Revd Alan O’Hara. If he is not available, approach Revd Garth Read. An option may be to ask them to recommend someone from the Aspley Congregation, where Inter-Faith activity is significant.

Another person suggested is Peter Pritchard of Albert Street Church.

Since the meeting, Tim Hodgson offered to fill the role. As both Alan O’Hara and Garth Read were unavailable, I told Tim that we will formally accept his offer at our next meeting.

· It was noted that the Assembly’s response to the Report of the Reference Group was negative, with a high level of concern re its paper on relationship between Christians and Jews. We agreed that the questions relating to relationships between Christians, Jews and Muslims will be subject for much debate in the churches in the days to come.

· Paul reported that as a member of the Queensland Forum for Christians, Jew and Muslims, he attended a meeting at Queensland Churches Together aimed at establishing a Queensland-based Council of Christians and Jews.
His offer to continue as a UCA representative in this body was accepted.

4. Queensland Churches Together

· Ray Reddicliffe & Paul Walton have withdrawn as UC reps to the QCT Council. 
We accepted David Busch’s offer to be one of our Representatives and will advise QCT. David hopes to attend meetings of the SERC when he is available. We are grateful for his offer and look forward to having him with us.

· Mr Neville Jolley, a UCA member, has commenced his work as Treasurer of QCT.
· The newly-appointed Christian World Service Co-ordinator, Revd Dr Greg Jenks has commenced his work.
· Meeting with Multicultural Affairs Qld (MAQ)
At the Meeting of the QCT Executive in June, Glenine informed those present that the Qld Government/MAQ was preparing an interfaith event to be held in Parliament House, but that the date was not yet fixed. The participation of QCT was endorsed. The event is to be held on Wednesday, November 22, 9:00am-5:00pm. Attendance will be by invitation. There will be 50 places for attendees from the churches. Executive members are asked to assist in drawing up a list of possible invitees from their respective denominations (Glenine suggests a list of around 80 altogether, and selection on a first-in-first-served basis). This list is to be given to the QCT office.
It was suggested that each member church nominate ten people each.

David advised that 22nd November clashes with the meeting of the Placements Comments Committee, which means that neither he nor Revd Jenny Tymms would be available.
Members to nominate [from those present at meeting]:

Paul Walton, Ray Richmond, Andrew Gunton, Don Whebell. 
Since the meeting, Alan O’Hara, Garth Read and Tim Hodgson advised that they would like to go.

I have passed these names on to QCT.

QCT asks for our suggestion for a Keynote Speaker for the event. We suggest Dr Toh Swee-Hin, Director of the Griffith Multi-Faith Centre, who we think would be ideal because of his breadth and depth of expertise in the area.
ITEMS WE DID NOT HAVE TIME TO DEAL WITH:

Graham sent this e-mail to us all:
Hi Don & Everyone
 

I suggest the Multicultural Network (or Multicultural and Cross Cultural Ministry Committee if the transition has happened yet) should also be invited to send one (or more) reps. Lu Senituli is the key contact person.
 

Graham
Protocol re invitation to QCT General Secretary to public events

On a couple of occasions, I have been aware of member churches of QCT not including 
the General Secretary of QCT among invitations to ‘Ecumenical Guests’.


We need to establish a protocol that ensures that this does happen at events run in 
the name of the Uniting Church.

5. Website

New items placed on the site: 
· The Report of the June Meeting of the Committee
· Information about the new ‘Christians in Dialogue’ study kit for local churches
·  ‘Relations with Other Faiths in Queensland – First Steps’ – compiled by Andrew Gillies for the Assembly.
· A Feature Article by Bernard Thorogood: ‘Facing Ecumenism Afresh’ - a perceptive and challenging look at issues for the churches’ ecumenical shape into the future. That will make it two Feature Articles on the site. The current one, ‘Called to be the One Church’ will remain for a while. We are hoping that Presbyteries and other groups will send responses to it by the end of July. See the information on the website at www.ecumenical.ucaweb.com.au
Soon to be added:

· This Report

· The SERC’s responses to the questions in the WCC Statement, Called to be the One Church
· Local stories – to be found.


Any other suggestions?
6. Strategic Plan, South-east Queensland
Graham reported to the June meeting on the forum at the Synod Centre and the discussion with the EPT. The sense is that we need to proceed even when ecumenical conversations have not concluded. Further progress? 

7. CUWG National Conference


 The annual Conference will be held in Melbourne on 13-14 October.

Sandy Yule writes:

CUWG National Conference October 2006

Notes on the Theme

We have identified the theme of 'Ecumenism and Ecclesiology' for the CUWG National Conference for 2006. We noted last year that it is possible to be evangelical and 'missional' about ecumenism itself (and that the CUWG of the UCA can be expected to make this possibility real). We have noted that ecclesiologies are usually substantial but indefinite and so potentially exclusive, whereas ecumenism is inclusive but indefinite. We therefore ask how the UCA is possible. By this, we mean to suggest that the UCA cannot be both a definite denomination with its given constitution and also a credible manifestation of the ecumenical church. We consider this paradox sufficiently compelling for it to make a helpful conference theme.

8. Meetings in 2006

5th October

7th December

Grace and peace

Don Whebell

11 August 2006
Prayer at the opening of SERC meeting 17th July 2006

From Uniting in Worship 1

4 
The Lord be with you.

And also with you.
Lift up your hearts.

We lift them to the Lord.
Let us give thanks to the Lord our God. 

It is right to give our thanks and praise.

Accept, O God, our thanks and praise

for all you have done for us.
.

We thank you for the splendour of the whole creation, 

for the beauty of this world,

for the wonder of life,

and for the mystery of love.

We thank you for the blessing of family and friends, 

and for the loving care which surrounds us on every side. 

We thank you for setting us tasks

which demand our best efforts,

and for leading us to accomplishments

which satisfy and delight us.

We thank you also for those disappointments and failures 

that lead us to acknowledge our dependence

on you alone.

Above all, we thank you for your Son Jesus Christ:

for the truth of his word and the example of his life;

for his steadfast obedience,

by which he overcame temptation;

for his dying, through which he overcame death;

for his rising to life again,

in which we are raised to the life of your kingdom. 

Grant us the gift of your Spirit,

that we may know Christ and make him known;

and through him, at all times and in all places,

may give thanks to you in all things.

THANKSGIVINGS 613
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